

Global Recognition of Human Rights for Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender People

Author(s): Suzanne M. Marks

Source: Health and Human Rights, Vol. 9, No. 1, (2006), pp. 33-42

Published by: The President and Fellows of Harvard College, on behald of Harvard School of

Public Health/François-Xavier Bagnoud Center for Health

Stable URL: http://www.jstor.org/stable/4065388

Accessed: 02/08/2008 14:31

Your use of the JSTOR archive indicates your acceptance of JSTOR's Terms and Conditions of Use, available at <a href="http://www.jstor.org/page/info/about/policies/terms.jsp">http://www.jstor.org/page/info/about/policies/terms.jsp</a>. JSTOR's Terms and Conditions of Use provides, in part, that unless you have obtained prior permission, you may not download an entire issue of a journal or multiple copies of articles, and you may use content in the JSTOR archive only for your personal, non-commercial use.

Please contact the publisher regarding any further use of this work. Publisher contact information may be obtained at http://www.jstor.org/action/showPublisher?publisherCode=pfhc.

Each copy of any part of a JSTOR transmission must contain the same copyright notice that appears on the screen or printed page of such transmission.

JSTOR is a not-for-profit organization founded in 1995 to build trusted digital archives for scholarship. We work with the scholarly community to preserve their work and the materials they rely upon, and to build a common research platform that promotes the discovery and use of these resources. For more information about JSTOR, please contact support@jstor.org.

## GLOBAL RECOGNITION OF HUMAN RIGHTS FOR LESBIAN, GAY, BISEXUAL, AND TRANSGENDER PEOPLE

Suzanne M. Marks, MPH, MA

The interdependent relationship between health and human rights is well recognized. Human rights are indivisible and inalienable rights due to all people. Articles 1, 2, 3, 5, 6, 7, and 16 of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR) address, respectively, the rights to equality; freedom from discrimination; life, liberty, and personal security; freedom from torture and degrading treatment; recognition as a person before the law; equality before the law; and the rights to marry and have a family. Some people, specifically lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender (LGBT) individuals, are in many places and circumstances denied their claim to the full set of human rights. This puts LGBT people in many countries at risk for discrimination, abuse, poor health, and death — the ultimate human rights violation.

Denial of the recognition of human rights for any group of individuals is a denial of their humanity, which has a profound impact on health. For LGBT people, it may result in discrimination in housing and jobs (affecting the ability to purchase food, shelter, and health care); lack of benefits (affecting the ability to pay for health care and financial security); harassment and stress (affecting mental health and/or prompting substance abuse, smoking, overeating, or suicide);

Suzanne M. Marks, MPH, MA, is an epidemiologist and member of the Health and Human Rights Work Group and the Gay, Lesbian, Bisexual, Transgender Populations Work Group at the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. The findings and conclusions in this commentary are those of the author and do not necessarily represent the views of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention or those of the Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. Please address correspondence to the author at Smarks@cdc.gov.

Copyright © 2006 Suzanne M. Marks. This certifies that the contents of this article accurately present the research findings and that the author performed this work within the scope of her government employment.

isolation (leading to depression); sexual risk-taking (exposing oneself and loved ones to sexual health risks, including HIV); physical abuse and injuries; and/or torture and death. <sup>2–14</sup> If heath care organizations take a rights-based approach to health provision for LGBT people by explicitly recognizing their existence and targeting health interventions to their needs, it may alleviate fear of discrimination and discrimination itself, as well as improving health outcomes. <sup>15–18</sup>

LGBT people in many societies are subjected to discrimination, abuse, torture, and sometimes state-sponsored execution. For many human rights violations, there exist laws under which countries punish perpetrators of such abuses. For LGBT people in most countries, abuses perpetrated against them are not viewed as human rights violations. Some countries, such as Iran and Saudi Arabia, have laws calling for the execution of "practicing homosexuals." 19 At least 40 countries criminalize same-sex behavior for both men and women, and an additional 35 or more criminalize it iust for men.<sup>20</sup> Countries most recently in the news in this respect include Uzbekistan, India, Nigeria, and Saudi Arabia.21-24 In many Muslim countries, both civil law and shari'a (the rules governing the practice of Islam) criminalize homosexual activity. Police abuse of LGBT people is common and pervasive in many places, including the United States.<sup>25</sup> Recent notable abuse cases have occurred in Nepal, Guatemala, Ecuador, Honduras, Colombia, Peru, India, Taiwan, Cameroon, Uganda, and Zimbabwe. 26-36 Many countries legalize and condone discrimination in housing and employment. Laws providing citizens with benefits, including those in the US, do not provide equal benefits to LGBT couples. For example, a report by the US Government Accountability Office (GAO) documented more than 1,000 benefits, rights, and privileges that the federal government provides to opposite-sex married couples but not same-sex couples, including taxation and social security survivor benefits.<sup>37</sup> Protections under the law are similarly lacking. Thirty-four of the 50 US states and the District of Columbia do not prohibit discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation. Twenty do not have "hate-crime" laws that include sexual orientation among their protected categories. Protection for transgender identity is even more limited.<sup>38</sup>

Legal marriage conveys many additional benefits and protections to couples. Only a few governments (to date, Canada, Belgium, the Netherlands, and Spain recognize LGBT rights to marry and form a family.<sup>39</sup> South Africa, which in 1996 became the first country to include sexual orientation in its Constitution as a status protected from discrimination, is expected to allow same-sex marriage by the end of 2006.<sup>40</sup> In Brazil, where state and federal laws prohibit discrimination based on sexual orientation, inheritance rights are provided to same-sex couples. Several European countries (Denmark, Sweden, Norway, Finland, the UK, France, Germany, Switzerland, Portugal, Slovenia, Croatia, and Iceland) as well as Israel and New Zealand have some benefits for same-sex couples, but not equal to those for heterosexual couples.<sup>41</sup> Within the US, only one state (Massachusetts as of May 2004) grants civil marriage rights to same-sex couples; however these are only the rights provided by the state, not the more than 1,000 federal benefits mentioned above. California, Connecticut, the District of Columbia, Hawaii, Maine, New Jersey, and Vermont have either civil unions laws or other domestic partnership laws to provide some benefits to unmarried couples (again, not equal to marriage rights).

In the human rights arena, major international human rights organizations have only committed to including the rights of LGBT people within the past decade or so. Human rights organizations such as Amnesty International and Human Rights Watch now have campaigns to address LGBT human rights violations. Specialized LGBT human rights groups have been active for much longer. For example, the International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission (IGLHRC) has existed for the past 16 years to secure the full enjoyment of the human rights of LGBT people and communities subject to discrimination or abuse on the basis of sexual orientation or expression, gender identity or expression, and/or HIV status.<sup>42</sup> Likewise, for the past 28 years the International Lesbian and Gay Association (ILGA) has been fighting for equal rights for LGBT people.<sup>43</sup>

There is some support for LGBT human rights at the United Nations (UN). UN Secretary-General Kofi Annan expressed his support in August 2003 for LGBT nondiscrimi-

nation, stating, "the United Nations cannot condone any persecution of, or discrimination against, people on any grounds."<sup>44</sup> The UN Human Rights Committee, which monitors compliance with the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, found that laws punishing adult consensual homosexual acts violate the Covenant's guarantees of nondiscrimination and privacy and held that discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation is prohibited under Articles 2 and 26 of the Covenant.<sup>45</sup>

However, advocates still have trepidation about using UN fora to claim the human rights of LGBT populations because of the threat of opposition from several sectors, including the Vatican, countries in the Organization of Islamic Cooperation (OIC), and, recently, the US.<sup>46</sup>

This year, LGBT advocates were not allowed to join discussions at the UN Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC) when the Council dismissed the applications of the ILGA and the Danish Association of Gays and Lesbians for observer status.<sup>47</sup> This was the first time in its history that the Council, at the request of Iran, Sudan, and the US, dismissed the application of a nongovernmental organization (NGO) without the hearings usually given to applicants.48 The US action was a reversal of policy, as it had voted for ILGA observer status in 2002. Forty-one human rights organizations wrote a joint letter to US Secretary of State Condoleeza Rice condemning the US action.<sup>49</sup> In 2003 and 2004, the US refused to endorse a Brazilian draft resolution to the UN Commission on Human Rights that would have condemned discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation, citing ideological values opposed to the resolution.50 The recent US action at the UN makes a mockery of the increased documentation by the US Department of State of LGBT human rights abuses around the globe. In the Department of State's annual report to Congress, entitled Country Reports on Human Rights Practices, both the reported number of human rights abuses and the reported number of countries in which such abuses have occurred have increased.51

Egregious human rights abuses against LGBT people continue. Two recent examples highlight the nature of the abuses and their impact. The brutal murder of lesbian ac-

tivist FannyAnn Eddy in the office of the Sierra Leone Lesbian and Gay Association occurred only a few months after she gave an impassioned speech to the UN Commission on Human Rights in 2004.52 The following quotations paraphrase her speech about the dangers that LGBT people face in Sierra Leone and throughout Africa.53 She first talked about the use of "culture, tradition, religion, and societal norms to deny our existence," sending "a message that tolerates discrimination, violence, and overall indignity." She next talked about the constant fear experienced by LGBT people, "... fear of the police and officials with the power to arrest and detain us simply because of our sexual orientation . . . fear that our families will disown us ... [that we will be] forced out of [our] family homes ... with nowhere else to go, and thus become homeless, have no food, and resort to sex work in order to survive . . . fear within our communities, where we face constant harassment and violence from neighbors and others [while the] . . . homophobic attacks go unpunished by authorities."

Then Eddy spoke about the connection between the denial of LGBT existence and the risk of HIV transmission: "According to a recent research study published in December 2003 by the Sierra Leone Lesbian and Gav Association in collaboration with Health Way Sierra Leone, 90% of men who have sex with men also have sex with women, either their wives or girlfriends. Of that group, 85% said that they do not use condoms. Clearly, the message of sexual education and transmission of HIV is not delivered to these men in Sierra Leone. It is clear that many men get married not because that is what their inner being desires, but because that is what society demands—because they live in a society which forces them to fear for their freedom or their lives because of their sexual orientation. The silence surrounding them—the refusal to acknowledge their existence or address their health care needs—endangers not . . . only them but their wives and girlfriends." She concluded, "... respect for human rights can transform society. It can lead people to understand that in the end, we are all human and all entitled to respect and dignity. . . . Silence creates vulnerability. . . . We exist, throughout Africa and on every continent, and human rights violations based on sexual orientation or gender identity are committed every day. You can help us combat those violations and achieve our full rights and freedoms, in every society, including my beloved Sierra Leone."

In February 2006, another deadly attack took place, this time in South Africa. Zoliswa Nkonyana, a lesbian who was walking down a street in a Cape Flats township with her partner, was stoned and killed by a mob.<sup>54</sup> This occurred despite South Africa's constitutional protection against discrimination.

Human rights are the fundamental rights of every human being, regardless of culture or societal norms. Working for the recognition of LGBT human rights is about ensuring access to health services, but also involves speaking out and acting to ensure the visibility of LGBT people, understanding LGBT issues, and being aware of the range of human rights violations that occur. Principles must be codified into policies and laws, both international and country-specific, for LGBT human rights to be recognized, and prejudices must be challenged so that others treat LGBT people as human beings deserving of all human rights.

I have written this piece in memory of a prominent civil rights activist and supporter of LGBT human rights, Coretta Scott King, wife of slain civil rights activist Martin Luther King, Jr. Mrs. King stated at the 2000 annual conference of the National Gay and Lesbian Task Force, "Freedom from discrimination based on sexual orientation is surely a fundamental human right in any great democracy, as much as freedom from racial, religious, gender, or ethnic discrimination." 55

## References

- 1. Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR), G.A. Res. 217A (III), UN GAOR, Res. 71, UN Doc. A/810 (1948).
- **2.** A. Aidala, J. E. Cross, R. Staff, D. Harre, and E. Sumartojo, "Housing Status and HIV Risk Behaviors: Implications for Prevention and Policy," *AIDS Behavior* 9/3 (2005): pp. 251–65.
- **3.** L. B. Whitbeck, X. Chen, D. R. Hoyt, K. A. Tyler, and K. D. Johnson, "Mental Disorder, Subsistence Strategies, and Victimization among Gay,

- Lesbian, and Bisexual Homeless and Runaway Adolescents," *Journal of Sex Research* 41/4 (2004): pp. 329-42.
- **4.** R. M. Diaz, G. Ayala, E. Bein, J. Henne, and B. V. Marin, "The Impact of Homophobia, Poverty, and Racism on the Mental Health of Gay and Bisexual Latino Men: Findings from 3 US Cities," *American Journal of Public Health* 91/6 (2001): pp. 141–6.
- **5.** E. P. Gruskin, S. Hart, N. Gordon, and L. Ackerson, "Patterns of Cigarette Smoking and Alcohol Use Among Lesbians and Bisexual Women Enrolled in a Large Health Maintenance Organization," *American Journal of Public Health* 91/6 (2001): pp. 163–6.
- 6. H. Tang, G. L. Greenwood, D. W. Cowling, J. C. Lloyd, A. G. Roeseler, and D. G. Bal, "Cigarette Smoking among Lesbians, Gays, and Bisexuals: How Serious a Problem?" *Cancer Causes and Control* 15 (2004): pp. 797–803.
- 7. D. A. Bux, "The Epidemiology of Problem Drinking in Gay Men and Lesbians: A Critical Review," *Clinical Psychology Review* 16 (1996): pp. 277–98.
- **8.** G. Remafedi, S. French, M. Story, M. D. Resnik, and R. Blum, "The Relationship between Suicide Risk and Sexual Orientation: Results of a Population-Based Study," *American Journal of Public Health* 88/1 (1998): pp. 57–60.
- **9.** R. Garofalo, R. C. Wolf, L. S. Wissow, E. R. Woods, and E. Goodman, "Sexual Orientation And Risk Of Suicide Attempts Among A Representative Sample Of Youth," *Archives of Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine* 153/5 (1999): pp. 487–93.
- **10.** G. E. Ibanez, D. W. Purcell, R. Stall, J. T. Parsons, and C. A. Gomez, "Sexual Risk, Substance Use, And Psychological Distress In HIV-Positive Gay And Bisexual Men Who Also Inject Drugs," *AIDS* 19/Suppl 1 (2005): pp. S49–S55.
- 11. T. C. Mills, J. Paul, R. Stall, L. Pollack, J. Canchola, Y. J. Chang, J. T. Moskowitz, and J. A. Catania, "Distress and Depression in Men Who Have Sex with Men: The Urban Men's Health Study," *American Journal of Psychiatry* 161/4 (2004): p. 776.
- **12.** S. L. Jarama, J. D. Kennamer, P. J. Poppen, M. Hendricks, and J. Bradford, "Psychosocial, Behavioral, and Cultural Predictors of Sexual Risk for HIV Infection Among Latino Men Who Have Sex with Men," *AIDS Behavior* 9/4 (2005): pp. 513–23.
- **13.** Amnesty International, *OUTFront! Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender Human Rights: Report on Human Rights and Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity* (undated). Available at http://www.amnestyusa.org/outfront/document.do?id=9F25DB548B5696C680256E5C00688E96.
- **14.** S. Long, Sexual Minorities and the Work of the United Nations Special Rapporteur on Torture. A paper submitted by the International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission to Sir Nigel Rodley, Special Rapporteur (June 5, 2001). Available at http://www.iglhrc.org/files/iglhrc/reports/torturereport.pdf.
- **15.** M. E. Clark, S. Landers, R. Linde, and J. Sperber, "The LGBT Health Access Project: A State-Funded Effort to Improve Access to Care," *American Journal of Public Health* 91/6 (2001): pp. 24–5.
- 16. Scout, J. Bradford, and C. Fields, "Removing the Barriers: Improving

- Practitioners' Skills in Providing Health Care to Lesbians and Women Who Partner With Women," *American Journal of Public Health* 91/6 (2001): pp. 27–8.
- 17. L. Dooley and S. Pun, "Through the Eyes of Men: MSM in Cambodia" (Presented at the Lessons Learned from Rights Based Approaches to Health international conference, Session on Sexual and Gender Minorities, Atlanta, Georgia, April 14, 2005).
- **18.** M. Helms, "How Hate and Discrimination Affects the Health of Transgender People" (Presented at the Lessons Learned from Rights Based Approaches to Health international conference, Session on Sexual and Gender Minorities, Atlanta, Georgia, April 14, 2005).
- **19.** The International Lesbian and Gay Association, *World Legal Survey* (1999). Available at http://www.ilga.info/information/Legal\_survey. **20.** Ibid.
- **21.** International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission, *Action Alert Update: Ruslan Sharipov Granted Asylum in the United States* (November 4, 2004). Available at http://www.iglhrc.org/site/iglhrc/section.php?id=5&detail=532.
- **22.** Human Rights Watch, *India: Repeal colonial-Era Sodomy Law: Entrapment, Arrests Harm AIDS Prevention Efforts* (January 11, 2006). Available at http://hrw.org/english/docs/2006/01/11/india12398.htm.
- **23.** International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission, *IGLHRC Monitoring Sodomy Prosecutions in Nigeria* (July 15, 2005). Available at http://www.iglhrc.org/site/iglhrc/section.php?id=5&detail=571.
- **24.** Human Rights Watch, *Saudi Arabia: Men 'Behaving Like Women' Face Flogging: Sentences Imposed for Alleged Homosexual Conduct Violate Basic Rights* (April 7, 2005). Available at http://hrw.org/english/docs/2005/04/07/saudia10434.htm.
- **25.** Amnesty International USA, *Stonewalled: Police Abuse and Misconduct against Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender People in the US* (2005). Available at http://www.amnestyusa.org/news/document.do?id=Engus20050922002.
- **26.** Human Rights Watch, Nepal: Police on 'Sexual Cleansing' Drive: Transgender People Routinely Subjected to Physical and Sexual Abuse (January 13, 2005). Available at http://hrw.org/english/docs/2006/01/12/nepal12422.htm.
- **27.** Human Rights Watch, Guatemala: Transgender People Face Deadly Attacks: Victims Concerned That Police May Have Been Responsible for These Crimes (February 21, 2006). Available at http://hrw.org/english/docs/2006/02/21/guatem12696.htm.
- **28.** Amnesty International USA, *Ecuador: Continued Torture and Ill-Treatment of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender People* (June 1, 2001). Available at http://www.amnestyusa.org/outfront/document.do?id =E23AFB94990175FF80256A680047OCD6.
- **29.** Amnesty International USA, *Honduras: Transgender Women Living in Virtual Prison* (September 29, 2004). Available at http://www.amnestyusa.org/outfront/document.do?id=7CC64ACFAB34282E80256F1F0052A1F1.
- **30.** Amnesty International USA, Colombia: "Scarred Bodies, Hidden Crimes": Sexual Violence Against Women in the Armed Conflict (October

- 13, 2004). Available at http://www.amnestyusa.org/outfront/document.do?id=34AA01C4A3274ECA80256EF900423197.
- **31.** International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission, *Serenazgo Officers Involved in Two Other Incidents of Brutality* (February 6, 2006). Available at http://www.iglhrc.org/site/iglhrc/section.php?id=5&detail=611.
- **32.** People's Union for Civil Liberties-Karnataka, *Human Rights Violations Against Sexual Minorities in India* (February 2001). Available at http://www.pucl.org/Topics/Gender/2003/sexual-minorities.htm.
- **33.** International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission, *Demand Taiwan's Court to Open Up its Doors in Gay Bookstore Obscenity Trial* (March 31, 2005). Available at http://www.iglhrc.org/site/iglhrc/section.php?id=5&detail=554.
- **34.** International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission, *Public Homophobia Increases on the Eve of Sodomy Trial* (March 2, 2006). Available at http://www.iglhrc.org/site/iglhrc/section.php?id=5&detail=614.
- **35.** International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission, *IGLHRC Condemns Uganda's Targeting of Lesbians and Gay Men; Calls Ban on Same-Sex Marriage "Legislative Overkill"* (October 13, 2005). Available at http://www.iglhrc.org/site/iglhrc/section.php?id=5&detail=590.
- **36.** International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission, *A Show of Force: Report on Members of GALZ affected by Murambatsvina* (September 15, 2005). Available at http://www.iglhrc.org/site/iglhrc/section.php?id=5&detail=586.
- **37.** US General Accounting Office, Office of General Counsel, Defense of Marriage Act, GAO Doc. No. OGC-97-16 DOMA (1997).
- **38.** Human Rights Campaign, *Hate Crimes* (undated). Available at http://www.hrc.org/Template.cfm?Section=Hate\_Crimes1.
- **39.** Human Rights Campaign, *Marriage/Relationship Laws* (undated). Available at http://www.hrc.org/template.cfm?Section=Center&CON-TENTID =26546&TEMPLATE=/Tagged.
- **40.** Ibid.
- **41.** Ibid.
- **42.** International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission, "Mission Statement." Available at http://www.iglhrc.org/site/iglhrc/.
- **43.** International Lesbian and Gay Association, "About ILGA." Available at http://www.ilga.org/aboutilga.asp.
- **44.** *The Washington Blade,* "Annan: U.N. Cannot Condone Discrimination" (August 15, 2003). Available at http://www.washblade.com/2003/8-15/news/worldnews/index.cfm.
- **45.** UN Human Rights Committee. *Toonen v. Australia*. UN Communication No. 488/1992. CCPR/C/50/D/488/1992 (March 31, 1994).
- **46.** A. E. Obando, *Sexual Rights and the Commission on Human Rights* (Women's Human Rights Net, May 2004). Available at http://www.whrnet.org/docs/issue-sexualrightscommission.html.
- **47.** UN Economic and Social Council, NGO Committee Recommends 11 Organizations for Consultative Status with Economic and Social Council (January 23, 2006). Available at http://www.un.org/news/press/

- docs/2006/ecosoc6184.doc.htm.
- **48.** International Lesbian and Gay Association, *ECOSOC Dismisses Two LGBT Organizations Without Fair Hearing!* (January 2006). Available at http://www.ilga.org/news\_results.asp?LanguageID=1&FileID=741&FileC ategory=1&Zone.
- **49.** Human Rights Watch, *Letter to Secretary of State Condoleezza Rice* (January 25, 2006). Available at http://hrw.org/english/docs/2006/01/25/iran12536.htm.
- **50.** A. E. Obando (see note 46).
- **51.** International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission, *IGLHRC Pleased with Progress in State Department Human Rights Report Documenting Violations Against Gays and Lesbians* (March 8, 2006). Available at http://www.iglhrc.org/site/iglhrc/section.php?id=5&detail=616.
- **52.** International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission, *Action Alert Update: Alleged FannyAnn Eddy Murderer Reportedly Escapes Police Detention in Sierra Leone.* (July 15, 2005). Available at http://www.iglhrc.org/site/iglhrc/section.php?id=5&detail=572.
- **53.** Human Rights Watch, *Testimony by FannyAnn Eddy at the UN Commission on Human Rights. Item 14—60th Session, UN Commission on Human Rights* (undated). Available at http://hrw.org/english/docs/2004/10/04/sierra9439.htm.
- **54.** International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission, *IGLHRC Condemns the Killing of 19-year-old Zoliswa Nkonyana in Capetown and Other Violence against Lesbian Women in South Africa* (February 23, 2005). Available at http://www.iglhrc.org/iglhrc/section.php?id=5&detail=613.
- 55. Coretta Scott King (Opening Plenary Session, 13th Annual Creating Change Conference of the National Gay and Lesbian Task Force, Atlanta, Georgia, USA, November 9, 2000).